
THE MARTIN COUNTY COUNCIL 

SPECIAL MEETING

June 2, 2014
MINUTES

The Martin County Council convened in special session Monday, June 2, 2014, in the Commissioners’ Room at the Courthouse located at 129 Main Street, Shoals, Indiana.  Councilmen present were C. Richard Summers, Randy Wininger, Floyd L. Hawkins, Warren D. Albright, J. Keith Gibson and Councilwomen M. Lynn Gee and Barbara McFeaters. Also attending were Auditor January Roush, County Attorney J. David Lett, Judge Lynne Ellis, Surveyor Nathan Hoffman, Jonathan Stevens, Extension Educator; Tim Kinder, Martin County Alliance; Noel Harty, Mayor, City of Loogootee; Jim Stoughton, Martin County Tourism; Karen Slaven, Buck Stiles, and Jill Albright, Loogootee Tribune.  

President Summers called the meeting to order with the Pledge to the Flag at 6:00pm.
The minutes from the special meeting held May 5, 2014 were approved as submitted with the motion made by Councilman Wininger and seconded by Councilwoman Gee.  All were in favor and the motion passed. 
Councilman Albright made a motion to approve the following Additional Appropriations from the CEDIT County Share fund: Treasurer, Personal Services, Part Time Clerical-$3,000 and Circuit Court, Personal Services, Transcripts and Depositions-$2,500.  Councilman Wininger made the second.  Councilman Hawkins opposed the use of County EDIT funds.  The motion passed 6-1.   

Councilwoman Gee made a motion to approve the following Additional Appropriations from Riverboat Revenue Sharing: Coroner, Other Services & Charges, Autopsy & Lab-$6,000 and Surveyor, Capital Outlay, Computer-$1,500.  Councilwoman McFeaters made the second.  All were in favor and the motion passed.  
Councilman Hawkins made a motion to approve a transfer from Cumulative Bridge, Supplies, Stone-$10,000, Steel-$10,000 and Concrete-$10,000 to Cumulative Bridge, Other Services & Charges, Bridge Inspections-$30,000.  Councilman Gibson made the second.  All were in favor and the motion passed.  

Councilman Wininger made a motion to appoint Carolyn Parsons-Downey and Pat Hale to four-year terms on the Loogootee Public Library Board.  Councilman Albright made the second.  All were in favor and the motion passed.  

Judge Lynne Ellis updated the Council on Courthouse Security.  A discussion followed on whether to keep the current panic buttons or update to a new system.  The current panic buttons are outdated and no longer serviceable.  The Commissioners agreed to update to the new system with Council approval.    An active shooter exercise will be performed at the Courthouse before July 20, 2014.  The smoke alarm system needs updated.  The current system does not notify emergency personnel.  Area 1 Protection had previously submitted a quote for the update of the smoke alarm system for $7,905.  The Council would like the Judge to see if integrating the panic system and fire alarm system could be done by the same company.  The Council and Judge were in agreement of hiring someone locally as the Security Guard for the Courthouse.  The Council would also like Judge Ellis into check other Courthouses on their security measures.  
Jim Stoughton, Martin County Tourism Council, came before the Council to discuss their business plan.  The Tourism Council would like to purchase two large billboards, update the county website-www.visitmartincounty.org, increase social media and have more publications and ads pertaining to Martin County.  Stoughton asked permission from the Council to update the County website since the County owns the site.  The Council agreed that the Commissioners would need to give permission.  The Council agreed to advertise for an additional appropriation in the amount of $2,500 for the Tourism Council for the next meeting.  At budget time, the Council will look to budgeting more for the Tourism Council.  
Tim Kinder, Martin County Alliance Director and County Attorney J. David Lett came before the Council to discuss “Project Shoals”.  Kinder thanked the Council and Redevelopment Commission for funding the Alliance.  “Project Shoals” is the largest project to date that Kinder has worked on.  Martin County is competing for this project.  The State of Indiana is involved, formulating state incentives.  “Project Shoals” is an expansion project for United State Gypsum Company.  USG will be seeking a 5-year real estate abatement of $11 Million and a 10-year personal property tax abatement of $41 Million.  The total projects worth is $51 Million.  The project is expected to create 30 new jobs by the end of 2018 and USG has committed to 50% of new hires being from Martin County.  The average wage will be $29,120 plus fringe benefits and other incentives.  Kinder submitted the Statement of Benefits.  The tax abatement will only be for new expansion.  “Project Shoals” is expected to start in August if Shoals is awarded the project. If awarded, Councilman Hawkins would like to see a breakdown of employees hired when the yearly Statement of Benefits is turned in.  In 1999, the Council granted USG a tax abatement and an Economic Recovery Area was established.   Due to this establishment already in place, the process of granting USG a tax abatement can be increased. To insure USG of Martin County’s interest in this project, Attorney Lett submitted Resolution 2014-10.  This Resolution states the Council will approve the USG Tax Abatement as long as the request meets the requirements established by IC 6-1.1-12. Councilman Hawkins made a motion to approve Resolution 2014-10, Resolution of the Martin County Council Regarding United State Gypsum Company Tax Abatement Requests.  Councilwoman Gee made the second.  All were in favor and the motion passed.   A special meeting has been scheduled for Monday, June 16, 2014 at 6pm to formally approve the United States Gypsum Tax Abatement.  Attorney Lett thanked Kinder for a job well done.  
Attorney Lett submitted a resolution regarding the County’s pledge to the Loogootee City Pool Project.  Councilman Hawkins would like the resolution to state “only in the event of construction” will the County pledge the County Economic Development Income Tax funds.  The Loogootee City Pool Project will be bonded.  The project is hoping to be completed in 2015, with the first bond payment due in 2016.  Attorney Lett will rework the resolution and resubmit at the Special Meeting on June 16, 2014.  

Martin County Alliance Director thanked Attorney Lett for his help with “Project Shoals”.  

President Summers passed along from the Council condolences to Treasurer Vicki Boyd and Highway Superintendent Leo Padgett on the passing of their fathers.  

With no further business, the meeting was adjourned at 7:40 pm with a motion made by Councilwoman Gee and seconded by Councilwoman McFeaters.   All were in favor and the motion passed.  
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